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Christmas Gift-Giving in 1790’s Lancaster? 
By Sarah Alberico, Curator 
 

I had recently been paging through several resources that I have collected over 
the years regarding the study of “Christmas” during Edward Hand’s time. I 
came across a claim (Emma L. Powers, The Colonial Williamsburg Interpreter, 
Vol. 16, No. 4, Winter 1995-96) that stated, “Williamsburg shopkeepers of the 
eighteenth-century placed ads noting items appropriate as holiday gifts, but 
New Year's was as likely a time as December 25 for bestowing gifts.” Wondering 
if the same applied in Lancaster, I immediately checked the Lancaster 
Intelligencer newspaper, which was founded in 1796, through the year 1807 to 
see what exciting holiday ads I would find! My excitement started to wane as I 
found absolutely nothing relating to “holiday gifts.” I decided to expand my search to Philadelphia 
newspapers and found only these three articles of interest: 
 

1.  John Burge in an ad for his business on Fourth Street as a wholesale and retail confectioner mentions, 
“CHRISTMAS SUGAR TOYS may be had at the above place.” (The Independent Gazetteer, December 14th, 
1792.) These are likely similar or identical to Clear Toys, which are see-through miniature figures made of 
sugar that have been cast in molds. 
 

2. Throughout the year 1803, an Aurora General Advertiser subscriber in Philadelphia consistently places 
the same ad about his “manufactory” on North Seventh Street and his Warehouse on Market Street that 
manufactures an extensive list of items. Included in this list is the simple mention of “Christmas boxes, 
small and large.” I immediately thought of “Boxing Day” originating from English customs and traditions. 
 

3.  Finally, the third and last mention of anything relating to holiday gifts was the following article from 
December 31st, 1789 in The Independent Gazetteer: Origin of New Year’s Gifts 
 

At this time of the year, why should presents be made upon the first day of January, more than at other times? 
The origin of this custom is attributed to the reign of Romulus, and Tatins, King of the Sabines, who governed 
jointly at Rome in the seventh year of the town. Here it is said that Tatins, having been presented on the 1st of 
January with some boughs out of the forest of the Goddess Stranis, in token of good luck, began this custom 
and called the present Strana. The Romans made this a holiday, and consecrated it to the honor of Janus, 
offering sacrifices to him, and the people went in throngs to Mount Tarpeia, where Janus had an altar, clothed 
with new clothes, and chose to begin their respective employments, or work, on this day. They wished one 
another good luck and were careful not to speak anything ill-natured or quarrelsome. The common presents 
among the meaner sort were dates, figs, and honey, which were usually covered with leaf gold; and those who 
were under the protection of great men, used to add a piece of money. In the region of Augustus, the populace, 
gentry, and Senators, used to send him new-year’s gifts; and if he was not in town, they carried them to the 
capitol. From the Romans this custom went to the Greeks, and from the heathens to the Christians, who early 
came into the practice of making presents to the Magistrates. Some of the fathers wrote very strenuously 
against the practice, upon account of the immoralities committed under that cover and protection: But since the 
governments of the several nations in Europe are become Christians, the custom is still retained as a token of 
friendship, love and respect. 

-An Antiquarian 
 
My review of these late 18th century newspaper advertisements and articles indicate that the practice of 
holiday gift-giving – which seems at times to have almost completely subsumed the celebration of 
contemporary Christmas in America – was probably only a minor footnote in the world of Edward Hand and 
his family. Although the twelve days of the Yuletide Season (December 25 through January 6) were a time 
for parties and gatherings with family and friends, they were not about gift-giving. In this sense, perhaps 
they provide us with a reminder of the true joys of the holiday season? 
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2019-20 Membership Appeal 
Rock Ford would like to thank the following individuals and organizations who became new 
members or who renewed their memberships from November 1, 2019 to November 1, 2020. 
Our Spring 2021 newsletter will contain the 2020-21 Membership Appeal listing.  

Katherine Hand Society ($5000) 
Anne D. Gardner 
F. Barry and Barbara W. Shaw 
Sarah Slaymaker 
Dorothy Mowery Smith 
 

Jasper Yeates Society ($1000) 
Alan and Susan Andersen 
Thomas G. Englert 
Scott and Paulette Goldman 
Mark and Glenda Jardel 
Edith May 
David and Linda Schwanger 
Samuel and Laura Slaymaker 
Donald and Elizabeth Steckler 
Daniel and Ellen Strickler 
 

Edward Shippen Society ($500) 
Jane Eastman 
Dan and Barbara Gillis 
Hilary Grant 
James and Lisa High 
S. Dale and Sadie H. High 
Anne Lusk 
Robert and Deborah Smith 
Beverly Steinman  
 

George Ross Society ($250) 
George Beech and Jill Edwards 
Michael and Barbara Brown  
Carolyn Cook 
Peter Egan 
Dr. and Mrs. John Gareis 
Dennis and Elizabeth Grimm 
Stephen and Rochelle Gunzenhauser 
Carrie Nunan Hill 
Don H. Johnson 
J. Gary and Deborah Langmuir 
Todd Lindsley 
Joel Marc Mumma 
Robert and Patricia Pontz 
John and Mary Stefan 
Dave and Micke Trussell 
Timothy and Cynthia Trussell 
Donald Walters 

 
Patron ($100) 
Donna Arment 
David and Kathleen Ashworth 
Mary Ellen Bachman 
Cindy Biechler 
Ronald Black 
John and Joanne Bowman 
Stephen and Eva Bradney 
Joseph T. Breneman, II 
Mark and Susan Broomell 
Forrest and Kay Collier 
Kevin Craig 

Patron (continued) 
Mary Cyr 
Mrs. D. Weston Darby  
Ray and Carol Dennis 
Thomas and Gayle Despard 
Richard and Sylvia Drennen 
Harold and Ellen Eager 
Robert and Carol Falk 
John Frymyer 
Dr. Wendell Funk 
Lisa Garner 
Thomas and Cynthia Gehr 
Marjorie Gerhardt 
Douglas and Gail Gibson 
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Chester Gibson III 
Ken and Bonnie Giurlando 
Robert and Linda Groff 
Lisa Haldy 
Robert Hershey 
Horst Insurance 
James and Alace Humphreville 
Jon Johnson and Charles Maser 
Tim and Brenda Kauffmann 
Tom and Sharon Kennedy 
Frank and Nancy Koch 
Michael and Barbara Kuntz 
James and Stephanie Landis 
John and Karen Lyter 
Mildred McQueen 
Russell and Lisa Mullen 
Bonnie Nolt 
Mark and Michelle Pieters 
David Price 
William and Joanne Quain  
Robert L. Roschel, MD  
Patti Rottmund 
Jay N. Schroeder, III 
Tom and Delight Snyder 
Robert Stanley, Sr. 
John and Mary Stefan 
Kent and Patricia Spotts 
John and Pamela Stoner 
John and Bobbie Streeter 
Kathryn Thomas 
Stephen Trapnell  
Charles and Marjorie Walker 
Linda Weidman  
 

Business/Photographer ($85) 
Kate Aldrich Photography 
Beauté Photography 
BG Photography 
Lauren E. Bliss Photography 
L. Cali Photography 
Capturing Moments by Julia 
Beth Cardwell Photography 
CmaJaiman Photography 
Eireann Photography 
Elliebelly Photography 

Business/Photographer 
(continued) 
Melissa Engle Photography 
Lauren Fisher Photography 
Golden Company Photography 
Nick Gould Photography 
Leigh Grames Photography 
Regina Gutierrez Photography 
R.L. Heller Photography 
High Family Foundation 
Roberta Horst Photography 
JJS Photography 
Kirchner Brothers  
Leslie Ann Photography  
Jessica Lupold  
Madeline Isabella Photography 
Katie MacDonald Photography 
Erica McBride Photography 
Laura Patrick Photography 
Sally Belle Photography 
Serenity Soul Photography 
Melissa Sfida-Allen Photography 
Annie Sharp Photography 
Michael Sheely Photography 
Shifted Focus Photography 
Amanda Souders Photography 
Tanya Stewart Photography 
Tawanda Faye Photography 
Crystal Wenger Photography  
 

Family ($75) 
Robert and Mary Anne Aichele 
John and Sharon Burget 
E. Bradley Clark and Jenifer Kindig 
Joseph Clark 
Corey Craver and Heather Tennies 
Gail Crow 
Richard and Charlotte Drennen 
Cynthia Forry 
William and Judith Geil 
Barbara Graeter 
Vernon Gunnion 
Nancy Hamme and Perry Kubek 
Jim and Miriam Haverstick 
Herb and Joanne High 
Bonnie Johnson 
Adam Kidan 
W. Fred Kinsey and Carol Thompson 
C. Darrell Lane 
Richard and Lynda Levengood 
Michelle Lynd 
Christian and Gladys McMurtie 
Tiffany Myers 
Holcomb and Florence Nixon 
Ron and Judy Peters 
Dr. and Mrs. Roger Peterson  
Jennifer Pfennig 
 

Continued on page 3 



Page 3 WINTER 2020  

2019-20 Membership Appeal 

(continued from page  2) 
 

Family (continued) 
Helen Rodgers 
Elyse Rogers 
Karl and Betty Salmon 
Philip and Luann Scribani 
Ken and Peggy Shaffer 
Shaw Family Foundation 
Leo and Mary Shelley 
Sheri Stauffer 
Patrick Tell 
Philip and Beth Wade 
Shannon Walker 
Ronald and Beverly Walton  
Thomas Wentz and James Whalen 
Leonard and Mary Cae Williams 
 

Individual ($50)  
Marguerite S.V. Adams 

Linda Alexander 

Thomas Bowen, Jr. 

C. John Bryer 

Louis Caccamo 

Cynthia Charles 

Kary Connolly 

S. Kendrick Eshleman, III, MD 

Andree B. Goldman 

Larry Greenawalt 

Edgar Grove 

Nancy Hamme 

Edward J. Hand 

Rev. Harold Hand 

Vicky Hand 

Downing Jacobs 

Margaret Jenne 

JoAnn S. Kerst 

Barbara Lane 

George May 

William D. McCann 

Linda Myers 
Alicia O’Donel 
Sally Patterson 
Dorothy Pesarchik 
Alice Peterson 
Timothy Raezer 
Eric Rebert 
Ronald Ritter 
Gail Rogers 
Beverly Ruiz 
Laura Schramm 
Frederick Schroeder 
Nancy Sheaf 
Ellen Simpson 
William P. Snyder 
Margaret Tassia 
Ann Taylor 
Willem van Huystee 
Nancy Wiker 
Jeffrey Wolgemuth 

New Handsewing Workshop 
Scheduled for January 2021 

By Sophie Walters, Volunteer 

 

Greetings! My name is Sophie Walters. 
Throughout my childhood, my mother 
regularly forced me to watch BBC’s 
nearly six-hour-long adaptation of Jane 
Austen’s Pride and Prejudice. This habit 
instilled in me a passion for historic 
dress. I am fascinated by the everyday 
lives of our ancestors, particularly how 
dress affected them. Last January, I was 
looking for an exciting activity when I 
heard about a local historic dance 
group, the Historic Rock Ford Dancers. 
After joining the group, I wanted to 
learn more about the history of the 
home. I started as a volunteer docent at Historic Rock Ford in September 
this year, and it has been a fantastic learning experience. After a tour, I 
find most visitors to have a newfound connection with the history of the 
home. It is important to me that guests gain a full understanding of the 
history of the home, the family, and Rock Ford’s place within the 
Lancaster community.  
 
I was recently searching for 18th Century methods of organizing sewing 
materials when I stumbled upon something called a “hussif” or 
“housewife.” A hussif is a small sewing kit for keeping needles, thread, 
wax, and other sewing items together. Hussifs were used during the 
American Revolution by soldiers, who were responsible for mending their 
own clothing. Women used hussifs for sewing as well as a sort of wallet or 
purse. By reading through the proceedings of Old Bailey, London’s Central 
Criminal court, we understand how many common people organized their 
necessary items by using a hussif.  
 
With this in mind, I decided to make one for transporting my own hand 
sewing materials. Although I have not been using my hussif for a long 
time, it is much better for carrying your hand sewing materials than by 
dragging around a larger sewing box. In addition, the hussif took no more 
than a couple hours to construct. What better way to bring 18th Century 
history to life than by fashioning a hussif for yourself? 
 
I am planning a handsewn hussif workshop which will take place at the 
Rock Ford Barn on Saturday, January 16, 2021 (Snow date: January 23)
from 10:00 am until 2:00 pm (please bring a face mask and a bagged 
lunch). The cost will be $30. Details are posted on our website. 
Reservations may be made through the Historic Rock Ford website or at 
rockford.yapsody.com. To comply with social distancing requirements, 
this workshop will be limited to 15 people, so I encourage you to sign up 
early to avoid disappointment. I look forward to sewing with you! 

 

You can help Historic Rock Ford make the most of your 
membership dollars! If you prefer to receive the email version 

rather than print edition of our newsletter, please email 
office@HistoricRockFord.org to opt out. 
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HISTORIC ROCK FORD STAFF 
 

Office: 717-392-7223 

Rentals: 717-799-8751 
 

Samuel C. Slaymaker 
Executive Director 

director@HistoricRockFord.org  
 

Sarah Alberico 
Curator  

curator@HistoricRockFord.org 
 

Nancy E. Bradley 
Office Manager 

office@HistoricRockFord.org 
 

Amanda Elslager 
Rental Coordinator 

rentals@HistoricRockFord.org 
 

George Rhoades  
Buildings and Grounds Maintenance 

 
The Rock Ford Foundation is a  

501(c)(3) not-for-profit  
tax-exempt corporation  
incorporated within the  

Commonwealth of Pennsylvania on  
May 22, 1958.  

 
The Foundation is supported by  
admissions, gifts, grants, earned  

income from barn rentals,  
museum memberships,  

fundraising events, and bequests. 

An Important Update Regarding “Silent Night” 
For the health and safety of our volunteers and visitors, the  

Rock Ford Foundation Board of Trustees has made the decision 
to cancel our new “Silent Night” event. We look forward to 

holding this event next year when it is safer to do so. 

 

Best Wishes for a  
Happy Holiday 
Season from All of Us  
at Historic Rock Ford! 

 

Historic Rock Ford acknowledges and thanks our 2020 Season Sponsors for 
their generous support:  

 

Lead Sponsors: Thomas G. Englert and  

The Pennsylvania Historical and  Museum Commission 

 

Supporting Sponsor: Rhoads Energy  

 

Funding has been provided by the Pennsylvania 
Humanities Council (PHC) and the National Endowment 
of the Humanities (NEH) as part of the Coronavirus Aid,  
Relief and Economic Security (CARES) Act of 2020.  


